
 
Montgomery County Land Reutilization Corporation (MCLRC) 

Board Meeting 
June 16, 2015 

 
Attendees: Carolyn Rice, Treasurer (Chair of the Board) 

Doug Harnish, Principle, Market Metrics (Vice Chair) 
Judy Dodge, Montgomery County Commissioner (Board Member) 
Debbie Lieberman, Montgomery County Commissioner (Board Member) 
Scott Paulson, Trustee, Washington Township (Board Member)  
Sheila Crane, Realtor/Community Dev. Specialist, HER Realtors (Board Member) 
Mike Grauwelman, MCLRC (Executive Director) 
Judy Zimmerman, Director of Finance, Treasurer’s Office (Treasurer) 
Phil Borger, Attorney, Bieser, Greer & Landis 

  Angela Lilly, Montgomery County Treasurer’s Office (Secretary) 
Aaron Sorrell, Director of Planning & Community Development, City of Dayton 
Anita Schmaltz, MVFHC, Fair Housing Analyst 
Scott Falkowski, Assistant City Manager, City of Huber Heights 
Trisha Reents, Economic Development Assistant, City of Huber Heights 

      
Absent (Copies To): Nan Whaley, Mayor, City of Dayton (Board Member) 

David Williamson, MCLRC (General Counsel) 
 
Call to Order 
 
Carolyn Rice, Chair of the Board, noting a quorum, called the meeting to order at 3:34 p.m.  A copy of 
the agenda is attached for reference. 
 
Approval of Minutes  
 
Scott Paulson moved to approve the May 18, 2015 Board meeting minutes. The motion was seconded by 
Sheila Crane and approved unanimously by voice vote.   
 
Treasurer’s Report 
 
Mike Grauwelman presented the Treasurer’s Report (see attached) for the period of April 1, 2015-May 
31, 2015.  Notable transactions for April and May are revenues from the Tax Foreclosure Sponsorship 
program and invoices involved with environmental surveys being conducted on NIP properties.  The 
ending balance for May was $1,960,455.37.  Carolyn Rice reported that an additional $1,048,648.27 will 
be transferred to the Land Bank from the 1st half tax collection settlement.  Judy Dodge moved to 
approve the Treasurer’s report.  The motion was seconded by Scott Paulson and approved unanimously 
by voice vote. 
 
New Business – Item No. 1: Planning Grant Pilot Project City of Huber Heights 
 
The City of Huber Heights is interested in performing redevelopment plan, called the Target 
Revitalization Plan, focused on the Southern end of Huber Heights along the Brandt Pike Corridor. Scott 
Falkowski, Assistant City Manager and Trisha Reents, Economic Development Assistant, provided an 
outline of the Planning Grant requested by the City.  The request is for $50,000, which will be matched 
by the city with funds totaling $12,500.   
 



The Steering Committee recommended to the Board approval of the Grant Request.  Debbie Lieberman 
moved to approve the Planning Grant Pilot Project for the City of Huber Heights.  The motion was 
seconded by Sheila Crane and approved unanimously by voice vote.  See attached Board Memo and 
Grant Outline for details. 
 
New Business – Item No. 2: Budget Amendment for Legal Expenses 
 
With Clark County Land Bank leading the effort, Thriving Communities and the other Ohio county land 
banks are joining together to file for tax exemption status with the Internal Revenue Service.  The effort 
involves the IRS providing a Private Ruling Letter in response to a legal brief submitted by the applicant 
(Land Banks). The total cost of the Initial Private Letter, which includes hiring an attorney, is $43,000.  
This total is to be split among the participating land banks, with the MCLRC’s cost equaling $5,648.00.  
There will also be a separate filing fee for each of the organizations, which would cost $3,700.00.  
Debbie Lieberman moved to approve an amendment to the budget of $10,000 for legal expenses.  The 
motion was seconded by Scott Paulson and approved unanimously by voice vote.  See attached Board 
Memo for details. 
 
Other Business – Neighborhood Initiative Program 
 
Mike Grauwelman provided an update on the NIP program.  The Land Bank has acquired 250 properties 
thus far.  To date, environmental surveys have been awarded for 121 properties, remediation contracts 
have been awarded for 58 properties, and demolition contracts awarded for 25 properties.  Eleven 
properties have been removed from the program and were either transferred to the Deed in Escrow 
program or transferred directly to the community for rehab. 
 
Other Business – Program Update 
 
Deed in Escrow Program – three properties have closed and are under construction, one property is 
pending closing, and one property is complete.  58 properties have been evaluated for the program, with 
only five properties being accepted into the program. 
 
Tax Foreclosure Sponsorship – seven properties have been accepted into the program, with 36 inquiries 
having been received thus far. 
 
Commercial Redevelopment Program – Lilac and Hall Avenue properties are currently on hold. 
 
Other Business – Committee Reports 
 
No items to report as this time. 
 
New Business – Executive Session to Discuss the Acquisition of Property 
 
Sheila Crane moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss the acquisition of property.  The motion 
was seconded by Doug Harnish. 
 

Roll Call:   
Judy Dodge, aye 
Scott Paulson, aye 
Debbie Lieberman, aye 
Sheila Crane, aye 
Doug Harnish, aye 
Carolyn Rice, aye 
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Western Reserve Land Conservancy Email  
 
During the past month, you and/or your land bank board of directors have expressed interest in 
obtaining a private letter ruling from the IRS regarding a land bank’s tax exempt status under 
Internal Revenue Code 115(1).  I have received 18 positive responses regarding sharing the cost of 
obtaining this ruling.  If your situation has changed and you no longer intend on requesting a 
private letter ruling, please contact me. 
Here are the details for the initial private letter ruling: 

 Legal work will be done by Gary Zwick of Walter Haverfield LLP at a cost of $10,000 

 Administrative work will be done by Thriving Communities at a cost of $5,000 

 Filing fee with the IRS is $28,300 

The total cost of this initial private letter is $43,300, to be split among the participating land 
banks based on the size of the county, at the following rate: 

Large county   $5,648   [Cuyahoga, Lucas, Montgomery, Hamilton, Franklin 
Mid-size county   $1,883   [Mahoning, Summit, Stark, Trumbull, Butler] 
Small county   $628                                                                                                                          

Note:  If the number of land banks participating changes, which is not likely, the rates may 
change slightly. 
Following the preparation of the initial request for private letter ruling, Mr. Zwick will complete 
the research and file for the private letter ruling for each of the other participating counties at a 
cost of $1,000 plus the filing fee of $2,700.  These costs will be paid directly by the participating 
land banks at that time. 
The Clark County Land Reutilization Corporation has offered to be the lead land bank, which 
requires entering into the initial agreement with Walter Haverfield LLP and handling the financial 
aspects of this joint effort.  The Clark CLRC has been the driving force behind this effort and is very 
well equipped to serve as lead entity.   If this is an issue with any land bank, please contact me. 
Next steps: 

1. The Clark CLRC will enter into a contract with the Gary Zwick of Walter Haverfield and 

pay the retainer required by the attorney to begin work on the private letter ruling. 

2. A Memorandum of Understanding between the Clark CLRC and your CLRC for your 

participation in funding the initial filing with the IRS is attached.  Please complete the 

MOU and send 2 signed copies of the MOU and your payment of the shared cost of the 

ruling to the address provided by June 15
th

.   You may need to call a special meeting of 

your Board for approval of the MOU and payment.    An executed copy of the MOU will 

be returned to you.   

3. The Clark County Community Development Department, which is managing the Clark 

County Land Bank, will handle all payments and will be responsible for payment of the 

costs associated with the private letter ruling. 

4. At a future date, each participating land bank will be sent a contract to enter into an 

individual agreement with the attorney.  Your $1,000 will be paid directly to the law 

firm.  A check for the filing fee will also be required at that time.  Details on the timing of 

these payments will be forthcoming. 

 
If you have any comments or questions regarding this issue, please contact me.   
I will provide an update of our progress at the next Land Bank Network meeting, scheduled for 
June 18

th
 at the Franklin County Government Center.   
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Robin Darden Thomas | Land Bank Program Director 
Western Reserve Land Conservancy 
Thriving Communities Institute 
2012 West 25th St.  Suite 504 | Cleveland, OH 44113 
216.515.8300 (office) | 440.666.5847 (cell) 

Website | Facebook | Twitter | Donate Now 

 

http://www.wrlandconservancy.org/
http://www.facebook.com/home.php#/WesternReserveLandConservancy?ref=ts
https://twitter.com/WRLConservancy
http://www.wrlandconservancy.org/getinvolved-membership.php


 

 Background 
o What is the history of the area? Please include: 

 Characteristics Market, construction, age of building stock, 
demographics 

 The Southern end of Huber Heights along Brandt Pike (State 
Route 201) is an established commercial area that began in 
the late 1950’s when the residential single family ranch style 
homes began cropping up.  There are residential homes 
scattered throughout the corridor.  Because of the brick 
construction, most of the homes have retained their property 
values.  This is an area in our City that is still heavily 
travelled by residents and visitors.  Just over 21,000 cars per 
day drive this corridor.  Chambersburg and Brandt Pike are 
also used as a connector to access Wright Patterson Air 
Force Base.  The Huber Centre, located at the corner of 
Brandt and Chambersburg, houses the Dayton Metro 
Library, Department of Motor Vehicles, City Water and Tax 
offices and other government agencies.  The Huber Heights 
branch of the library is the busiest in the Dayton Metro 
system.   

 Recent development and investment activities.  
o In late 2014, a large strip mall that was 95% vacant, in 

violation of the Property Maintenance Code and 
property tax delinquent was purchased by the UHaul 
Company.  UHaul has begun making many upgrades 
to the parking lot, interior and exterior of the building.  

o In early 2015, Family Dollar finalized construction of 
an outlot site in the Huber Centre at the corner of 
Brandt and Chambersburg.   

o The Montgomery County Library is looking at sites in 
the Brandt Pike Corridor to build a new Library 
building.  They have not purchased a site but have 
narrowed it down to less than 5 sites in the Brandt 
Pike Corridor area.   

o In 2011, Taco Bell purchased a vacant BP Gas 
Station on the corner of Brandt and Chambersburg.  
Taco Bell demolished their former building, combined 
the two lots and rebuilt a new restaurant.   



o In 2012, County Corp invested in redeveloping 41 
residential homes.  This has made a huge impact in 
the neighborhoods and stimulated other homeowners’ 
to invest in their properties.  Not all 41 of the homes 
are located in the Brandt Pike Corridor but, a majority 
of them are within 2 blocks of the corridor.   

 
o Challenges 

 Market 
 The shopping centers in the Brandt Pike Corridor once 

housed big box retailers and service businesses.   
 At this time, there are many vacant store fronts from big box 

retailers moving out. 
 Small, independently owned businesses and service 

oriented businesses have filled some of the spaces.   
 Product 

 The strip shopping centers once fit the model of required 
retail space.  As the market and requirements of retail 
business has changed, these centers have not kept up with 
the changes.  A majority of the strip malls have not been 
updated since they were built in the late 1950’s- early 
1960’s.   

 The Huber Heights Code Enforcement Department has 
worked with commercial property owners to bring their 
properties up to our Zoning Regulations and Property 
Maintenance Code.  However, the property owners are 
reluctant and invest only what is necessary to avoid court 
visits and fines.   

o Geography 
 Define the planning area with a map and characterize it in the copy. 

 The Southern Brant Pike Corridor is approximately 2 mile 
area running from Kitridge Road North to Longford Road.   

 See exhibit A for a map of area  
 Plan Goal and Objectives 

o What do you want the plan to do for Huber? 
 With $50,000 grant funding plus funding from the City of Huber Heights, we 

would like to perform a comprehensive study, called the Target Revitalization 
Plan, focused on Southern end of Huber Heights along the Brandt Pike Corridor.  
The study will create an action plan, define a clear scope of work and 
deliverables, and identify opportunities to make improvements to the Corridor.   
 

 Deliverables 
o What will the plan provide in deliverables? 

 SWOT Analysis: 
 Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, Threats 

 Strategies Short and Long Term  



o Short Term-Forming a Target Revitalization Task 
Force to monitor and stimulate progress of goals.  
The Task Force will consist of City Staff, property 
owners and residents of Huber Heights.   

o Long Term -Creation of a façade improvement grant 
program that motivates commercial property owners 
to invest to modernize or improve the appearance of 
the buildings.   

o Long Term Creation of a residential improvement 
program that motivates home owners to invest in their 
property 

o Long Term Creation of a street scape program that 
will distinguish the area 

 Programs to be leveraged 
o -Identify grants or programs that are available to help 

spur investment by commercial and residential land 
owners in the target area 

 Market Opportunities 
o -Determining saturation.  Is there too much or too little 

of a certain type of building or building use? 
o -Vacant building revitalization/redevelopment 

opportunities 
 Physical Improvements 

 Land Use Concept Plans 
 Renderings 
 Street Scape Plans 

 Policy Guidelines (investment, zoning, etc.) 
 Revisions to Regulatory Docs 

o Investigate if the Zoning Code should be changed or 
modified 

o Investigate if any of the properties along the corridor 
need to have the property Zoning changed to allow for 
different uses 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 




